Bear Lake Association Annual Meeting Minutes
May 26th, 2018   7:30 PM

Sam Rahaim, President, called the meeting to order at 7:35 PM.  The current board members were then introduced:  Jeff Shull - Vice President, Barb Barrett - Member-at -Large, Marty May - Treasurer and Marge Knable - Secretary.
Sam asked if there were any veterans in attendance.  One, Steve Miller, was recognized.  All veterans were congratulated for their service.

Sam asked if there were any new members in attendance.  There were none.
Renee Penny – Conservation Specialist, Kalkaska Conservation District.
Renee deals with plants and lake ecology and she talked about a “Score-the-Shore” program that was done at Manistee Lake and perhaps we will also do one this summer.  Other points Renee made were: living plants at the water’s edge helps hold soil, native vegetation with deep roots, mow less, no phosphate based fertilizer but all fertilizer has nutrients that can cause algae along with leaves left in the lake.  (Renee will take dry leaves if you have no place to take them.) Top dress lawns with natural fertilizer – i.e. compost and/or grass and leaf clippings. Test soil before purchasing fertilizer to get exactly what your lawn needs.  Conservation Department does soil testing.  1 qt zip lock bag for testing is $16.50. Renee also supported the Clean, Drain, and Dry boats and trailers program to keep Aquatic Invasive Species out of the lake.  Violation is now a civil infraction and one can be fined. Renee also reminded everyone about Oak Wilt which affects red oaks through a beetle infestation or spread through the roots.  It is best not to trim or cut these trees until winter.  Seal ends of branches broken from wind damage and don’t let tree climbers use spikes.  There is a Forester at the district office that can confirm Oak Wilt.  Beech scale is here and it will slowly kill the tree.  Autumn Olive is a very invasive bush with thorns and red berries – try to dig it up or cut it close to the ground.  Discussion on sea walls: it was thought that the DNR would not permit them after 2018 but Renee said the deadline was 2019.  Question was asked about the high water and Renee said it will probably be high for a few years but she had no definite time line.  The Great Lakes were high this year.  Barb Barrett volunteered to take the lead on a “Score-the-Shore” program at Bear Lake with Renee.  
Board Members Terms and Voting
Both Barb Barrett and Marge Knable terms are up and Sam asked for nominations from the floor to serve on the board for the next 3 years.  When no one volunteered, Sam said that both Barb and Marge have agreed to continue.  Steve Koch made a motion to re-elect both Barb Barrett and Marge Knable for another 3-year term, Pat Barrett seconded the motion and it was passed with one dissent.  Marty May will become the Member-at-Large and Barb Barrett will take on the Treasurer position.
Quality of Bear Lake

Sam prepared a PowerPoint presentation to follow the agenda previously sent to the members.  This will be on the website.
PLM

PLM reported that treatments have been very effective in controlling the EWM and Phragmites.  Algae in the canals at the north end were treated last year for the first time.  Algae comes and goes but since it was reported heavy again, the board voted to treat it this year. The first survey will be the week of June 10th.
CLMP (Cooperative Lakes Management Program)
Mike and Sue Boss continue to take Secchi readings for clarity (transparency), and tests for chlorophyll and phosphorus. CLMP results indicate that Bear Lake is one of the cleanest lakes in the program. We have an oligotrophic lake which is great.  
POS Meetings
Sam reviewed the previous County Board of Commissioners meeting to rescind the Point of Sale Septic Tank Inspection program.  After 3 hours and a request to form an Ad Hoc committee the decision was tabled and another meeting set for May 29th, 5:30 at the county offices.  MI is the only state with no uniform Septic Tank testing regulations.  It was strongly suggested that the current regulation be improved rather than rescinded.  Everyone is encouraged to attend the May 29th hearing.
New Boating Law
Already mentioned above.  Clean, Drain, Dry.
Michigan State Boat Wash
Michigan State has a free mobile boat wash program to inform boaters on the new law.  Marge Knable has obtained all the necessary documents for this event.  The MSU interns will be at our boat launch on Friday, June 28th from 1-5 PM. This will pre-empt our former Landing Blitz. Marge thanks Mary Batsakis, Marty May, Joe Knable and Mary Vervisch who volunteered to assist MSU in 2 hour/2 person shifts to hand out literature and explain the Clean Boats, Clean Waters program.  
Purple Loosestrife
Reminder: pull it out if you see it, bag it and dispose of properly in the garbage.
Geese 
No geese nests have been sighted.  Continue to put up rope barriers in the spring.
Aquacide
Someone asked about using Aquacide in the lake.  All chemicals must first be approved by the MI DEQ. 

Lake Water Levels

Last year saw the highest water level in many years but in November the lake was down 9” from the high level in May.  This is the approximate level it is starting out this year. John Cochran continues to take the lake level readings from a water level gauge situated on the east side of the lake. 
Fish Stocking

The DNR stocked the lake with 15,500 brown trout and 5,500 rainbow trout. John Cochran saw more ice fishing this year than in the past and Jeff Shull said it may have been from the lake being featured on Michigan Outdoors.
Treasurer’s Report 

Sam shared that Bear Lake has a new Special Assessment District (SAD) which will be based on previous year’s costs and next year’s estimated expenses. This year the lake owner’s contribution is approximately $35.  There is a maximum of $50 that can be charged without lake owners approval.  Lake treatment averages $5000 per year.  The new SAD allows for reimbursement on various expenses previously paid by the association which amounts to about $800.  The SAD balance is about $8100. The Association account received donations of $620 and after expenses has a balance of $2,500.  Details are available in the PowerPoint presentation on the web.
Loon Ranger
Mary Vervisch, our Loon Ranger, sadly reported that 2 loons were found dead on the west side of the lake.  She is working with the conservation office to determine their deaths.  However, one of the loons that was put in a black plastic bag in the cold lake water for the conservation office has disappeared.  3 loons were seen early in the season but 2 loons are still on the lake.  A “loons nesting” sign was put at the boat launch and one at Eleanor’s Bay.  Please stay the required 300 – 500 feet away from Loons.  Do NOT chase them.  They are federally protected and one should call the Sheriff (231-258-3350) if you see a problem. Concern was shared of the many pontoons that anchor at the entrance to Eleanor Bay where the loons have nested.  Mary then shared there can be 2 nestings.  Last year the first nesting failed but the second nesting produced 1 baby which survived the summer.  Let’s all work to protect the loons.
What you can do

Please support the lake by reviewing the list and getting involved.

Miscellaneous

The BLTIA has put together community cards with helpful emergency resources and contact information for the township.  The card also includes guidelines for maintaining lake quality and safety on Bear and Cub Lakes.  These would be good to post in your homes – especially if you have guests or renters.  Contact Sam if you would like one.

Pickleball has resumed at the township hall on Tuesdays, Thursdays, and Saturdays at 9:00 AM with 2 courts.  Come and play or just learn about the game.  Gentle Yoga is available at the township hall on Monday and Wednesday at 9:00 AM –  Jo Rahaim shared that the attendance is increasing and the group may have to go out into the parking lot - just come!
Last year, we tested 75% of the septic tanks.  We hope to finish the remaining tanks this summer.
A homeowner suggested that buoys be removed in the fall as many were submerged with this year’s high water and were a potential hazard to boaters.
Erika Sharpe was the winner of a large pizza from Bear’s Lair.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:45 PM.
Respectfully submitted,

Marge Knable, Secretary
